SOS-CACEO Conference Call

Notes, May 16, 2007

Agenda – Secretary Bowen

· Top-to-Bottom Voting System Review

Good morning everyone, happy Wednesday, I know that you spent 90 minutes or so discussing the Top to Bottom Review with my staff last week, so I think we won’t replay that conversation, but I did want to provide an update.  It’s still our intension to begin the review this week; there’s always paperwork and final issues to resolve, so that’s in various stages of completion depending on the teams, but I do believe that, at a minimum, document review will begin this week.  I have declined not to get into a public discussion about which vendors are doing what, who has provided equipment, and so forth, for a couple of reasons.  One:  vendors have a choice about submitting their current system for review, or instead submitting a new system and not all have decided; and second I did not want to give a snapshot that would make it appear that a particular vendor is not complying when if I had exactly the same discussion tomorrow, the result would be different.  So, we will, when we have final decisions, we will, of course, let you know.  The FAQ was revised and reposted on the web site, following some of the comments and questions in last week’s conference call.  I am certain it will grow as people ask more and more questions and raise issues about particular answers, particular questions, whatever. So, I thank you for your suggestions and feedback on that, and if anything comes up you don’t have to wait until the conference call, just drop a call or email to Lowell Finley and we will have a look at it. 

· VoteCal

The VoteCal project is moving ahead.  The first VoteCal advisory committee meeting took place last week.  That was following the approval by the Department of General Services of the contracts with both the IV&V vendor and the IPAC consultant.  My goal is to put the request for proposal on the street by mid to late summer and to have a vendor selected by the end of the year.  The result of that will be that during the time where we’re all very busy next year running three elections, rather you’re busy running them and we’re busy trying to report what you’re doing, the vendor can be working on the project so that when we finish November, get the results certified in 2008, we can all take a collective deep breath and then be able to roll out the VoteCal system at a quiet time.

· HAVA Spending Plan

I have also submitted a revised HAVA spending plan to the Department of Finance for review.  They have the ability to ask questions, modify it, and then send it to the legislature for 30 day review after which it may be approved.  Some of the revisions are necessary in order to move money from one year to another, as an example the EAID contracts for polling place accessibility.  We needed to move $2.6 million in spending authority for the coming budget year, and the same is true for the spending authority for the county Section 301 contracts, which you’ve all been, I think, in the loop on working through what’s happening.  And Chris Reynolds, is of course is monitoring that.  But that’s a significant amount of money; $108 million had to be moved from one fiscal year to another.  The same is true for the three counties, Napa, Tehama and Inyo that need to migrate to a fully vendor supported election management system:  there’s $282,000 that moved across for that.  There is $684,000 in new HAVA spending for parallel monitoring, and a small amount of money, $150,000 for poll monitoring and Election Day observation money that is also new.  And again I want to thank you for working with Chris Reynolds and Debbie O’D to get the information that we needed to provide to the Department of Finance to try to get the money for the 301 contracts rolled into the next year.  There are still some outstanding issues with some EAID grant money, but it’s particular counties and I assume you know who you are, and if you don’t Chris will probably be calling you and telling you.

· Request To EAC

We have, as you know, a request to the Elections Assistance Commission with regard to the pre-approval for all county expenses as they relate to capital expenditures under a minimum requirements payment.  This is something that was put in place by the EAC a few months ago, shortly after I arrived.  In early April we forwarded a request to the EAC for pre-approval for 15 counties.  I do not know when I will have a formal decision, but I have at least heard back from the EAC that it had received the request, and that it is at the top of the list.  I’m hoping that a decision will be forthcoming shortly, and we’ll certainly pass it on as soon as we get the word. 

· May Revise

The next significant issue that I want to talk about is the May Revise, the Governor’s Budget for the upcoming fiscal year, beginning on July 1st, which is only about six weeks from now.  And I’m sure you all know, when the Governor put out the May Revise he failed to include money for counties to conduct the February 2008 election.  He has proposed to include the reimbursement as a part of the 2008/2009 budget proposal instead.  I continue to be willing to try to help you get that money in March of 2008, rather than having to wait until, at a minimum, July of 2008, but it is a place where we need more detailed accounting of the expenses that you expect to incur in February.  The May Revise proposes to put $11.7 million in expenses for the Secretary of State’s office to conduct the election, but the language in the budget bill states that, [quoting] “The state will reimburse counties for their costs associated with Presidential Primary Election.”  Well, at least we’ve got that.  “Since county claims for reimbursement will likely not available until mid May of 2008 the administration intends to address the county’s costs in the 2008/09 budget.”  So, in order to change this at all we really need to get specific information, to the best of your ability.  My conversations with leadership in the House have been that until we have a lot more specific information, it’s going to be hard to move the funding from the 08/09 budget year into the 07/08 year, and I’m mindful that it wasn’t July of this last budget year that you got funding, I think it took basically almost until the very last day of the session to get the bill approved.  So that is an ongoing point of discussion, and one that is time sensitive, because the Constitutional deadline for passing a budget is June 15th.  

· Uniform Vote Counting Standards

There’s one other issue on the voting front, has to do with uniform vote counting standards, and the standards that were adopted pursuant to HAVA last year.  I don’t know whether counties were solicited for their input in the development of those standards, or not, but in reviewing them, it appears, it was brought to us by one particular county, that a strict reading of the standards could cause a perfectly legitimate ballot to be thrown out and not counted.  So, we will be reviewing the standards.  We need to keep in mind as we do this that in some circumstances overseas and military voters waive their privacy in order to be able to cast a ballot by fax or email or by other means under which the ballot is identifiable.  And under the standards literally they provide that if the ballot is marked or signed in a way that can be identified from other ballots it has to be voided and not counted.  So, that provides the potential for even the fax number at the top of a fax ballot that’s required under fax law to result in the invalidation of a military voters’ ballot and I’m sure that’s not something that any of us would like to see.  So, Steve, I believe that Evan will be getting in contact with you about getting that project off the ground, that will involve both Registrars and the general public will take a look at that.  It’s a group that Cathy Mitchell, who is the acting head of elections, will be putting together.  Anyone who would like to be involved can contact Cathy or Evan or Steve, and we’ll move on putting an advisory group together.  I want to thank the person who brought this to our attention; something that I’m sure would have gone unnoticed.

· John Mott-Smith

Another retirement:  John Mott-Smith announced shortly ago that he will be retiring on July 4th, a very patriotic day to retire, after spending more than 25 years with the agency. So we’ll be dealing with his loss.  And of course we have Deborah Seiler, not retiring, but rather moving to San Diego, so best of luck to you.

[summarized comments begin below]

· Not agendized – Minerva

Yesterday, the archives launched Minerva, an online catalogue or listing of everything we have in the state archives, or know that we have, and where to find it in the archives.  A link to the database is located currently on the main SoS web page.  

· Questions

Q - Elaine Ginnold – Marin – you had talked about specific costs for February in order to get the money into the next fiscal year – 07/08, how would you like to collect this information?

A – We did ask for past election costs, but we need a more specific costs, current estimates range from $60 million-$100 million, we need to get a better number.  

Steve Weir commented that we were initially asked for exact costs of prior elections due to SB 113’s fast track.  We need to know from SoS what level of detail is needed, and standardized.

A – Will perhaps use the CSAC format from 2005 Special election reimbursement, will place on electnet.

Q - Bill Schultz – El Dorado – EAID money or Feb 2008 elections?

A – We need details for both; Chris Reynolds will be confirming with counties info for EAID grants for 07/08 fiscal year.  We will also be requesting detailed information for February 2008, using the CSAC template which will be put on electnet.

Q – Barbara Dunmore – Riverside - You mentioned that $685,000 of HAVA funding was moved into parallel monitoring; how will that be applied?

A – Until we get spending authority we can’t spend it; we will put it on a work plan to hammer out the details, we have two elections to do parallel monitoring.

Steve Weir – So you plan to do parallel monitoring for both the Feb and June Primaries?

A – Yes, for both.  We also need to review the parallel monitoring procedures.

Q – Kari Verjil – San Bernardino – EAID grant – is there an extension available on this as well?

A – Yes, that is why we need detailed info from counties.

Q – Bill Schultz – El Dorado – Will the counties need to formalize a request to extend EAID money into the next fiscal year?

A – No, extensions are coming where there is funding available, when we have final information from the counties.  These will be amendments to the current contracts, so the total dollar amount will not change on the face sheet of the contract amendment, although funding will be rolled into the next year.  We will send out acknowledgement letters so that counties and SoS are clear about dollar amounts available in the next fiscal.

Q – Austin Erdman – San Joaquin – Is there any money left for our county in EAID, can you assist in this research?

A – SoS can tell you what you have claimed to the SoS, and give you that dollar amount. What we don’t know is what you have expended but not yet billed to the SoS.

Q – Steve Weir – Contra Costa – I think that Chris Reynolds has made two requests for information?

A – We believe we have the information to move amendments out to counties; we are very close.  For the 301 contracts we are close to complete, the EAID contacts we are missing a fair amount of information.

Steve Wier – the $108 million is locked up?

A – Yes, but the $2.6 million in EAID is what is in question as far as receiving legislative authority.

Q – Barbara Dunmore – Riverside – Regarding the Top to Bottom review, you made appointments to the review team, but we don’t have all the names of the participants.

A – Appointments are made through the contract with the UC; Lowell stated the SoS should have that info by the end of the week.

Barbara Dunmore – Will you be getting that information to us then? I think we’re all interested in knowing who are on the teams.

A – I assume we’ll post updated info on our web site and ask Steve Weir to distribute it through electnet.

Barbara Dunmore – Will there be an opportunity for Registrars to observe.

A – Yes.  NDAs may be required for parts.

Barbara Dunmore – Will you let us know when things are happening, so we can know when to make the trip?

A – Yes, we will do our best to make it clear what phase we are in.

Q – Bev Ross – Tehama – I just wanted clarification on the $282,000 allocated for the three counties who need to migrate, and who do we work with on that?

A – SoS has requested expenditure authority, included in the spending plan amendment.

Q – Mischelle Townsend – San Diego – Question about the pre-approval letter to the EAC, can we please see a copy?

A – We’ll send that to you.

Q – Steve Weir – Contra Costa – I heard that San Francisco can’t use their voting system, it was on the local news, but no detail.

A – Thanks for telling us, we didn’t know.

Connie McCormack – Los Angeles – Why can’t we hear about it now?

A – We don’t know anything about it.

Connie McCormack – Well, ES&S got a letter from the SoS saying that they can’t use the system, someone at the SoS must know.

A – ES&S requested administrative approval, so that request was denied. That doesn’t mean that they can’t use the system, they just didn’t get another one-time administrative approval for a system that has never gone through certification. That may be the misinterpretation, but that would be speculative.

Barbara Dunmore – Were they planning for November or February?

Connie McCormack – November. 

Steve Weir – As soon as there is something definitive, we’d appreciate knowing about that.

Q – Bill Schultz – El Dorado – We haven’t heard which vendors have submitted equipment as of yet.

A – I won’t provide a minute-by-minute status of what vendors are doing, because they have a choice – either to submit existing systems or an upgraded version, and we wanted to give them time to decide without having the press all over them. 

Q – Ryan Ronco – Placer – Regarding the HAVA funds discussion, I’d like to just put it out there that Placer County has an ongoing issue with Section 102 funds that we’d like to discuss with your office.

Steve Weir – That’s the punch card buyout.

A – We are aware of the situation and there will be additional discussions about that.

Steve Weir – I just want to submit that it does not seem fair to Placer County.

Respectfully submitted

Cathy Darling

Secretary, CACEO

Shasta County Clerk/Registrar of Voters
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